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EXT. FIELDS/FARM HOUSE - DAY

It’s a breezy summer afternoon as dark clouds roll in over 
the peaks and valleys of the countryside.

A young child sits next to a straw basket under a tall fig 
tree. Rows of green shrubs, wheat stalks and olive trees 
cover the hillsides for acres on end. Far off in the distance 
lies the hazy blue Adriatic Sea. 

CAPTION: ABRUZZO, ITALY - 1955

[All dialogue for this film will be in Italian, unless 
otherwise stated.] 

Inside the basket lies baby BEATRICE, 4 months old, loosely 
swaddled in a yellow blanket. She is awake and seems amused 
by the fruit hanging above her. Her sister CONCETTA, five 
years old, wearing a pretty, yet frayed blue dress, sits 
close by sewing a skirt for a handmade doll laying by her 
feet.

Her father, out of view calls her name. She darts off. 

At the other end of the field, at a small stone farmhouse, 
where a woman, MAMMA (early thirties), exits to empty a 
bucket of water onto the grass. Her loose cotton dress 
flutters in the breeze and long chestnut hair sways around 
under a checkered bandana. Little Concetta skips up to her 
holding a small basket of tomatoes.

CONCETTA
(In Italian)

Mamma, Papa wants you to use these 
for the sauce. 

She investigates the produce and shakes her head, not 
impressed. Loud shouting is heard around the corner. Mamma 
heads over to see her two oldest daughters (eight and nine 
years old) play fighting and jumping off the bundled wheat.

MAMMA
(Yelling)

Basta! Get back to work before your 
dad beats you with his scrawny 
tomatoes.

She chuckles at her joke.

MAMMA (CONT’D)
(to Concetta)

Concetta go back to the baby.



As she skips back she notices a rustling in the brush. She 
walks closer and hears grunting. A large wild boar bursts out 
of the thorny brush. Concetta falls backward in shock. 

CONCETTA
Mamma! Mamma! A boar! Come!

Mamma runs out, yelling at the animal. It trots back into the 
hedges. She stays to scan the area.

MAMMA
Bring your sisters inside.

We roll up past the fig tree from earlier and up a modest 
sized hill amongst rows of vegetables. Another little girl is 
hard at work within the oversized plants. This is LUIGINA, a 
plump six year old, wearing a tank top over slacks and a 
bandana over her hair, the same way her mother wears hers. 
She has seemingly picked enough beans to full a bushel almost 
as large as she is. She stands up and wipes her brow with a 
handkerchief. 

She hears shouting and races out from the plants to see her 
little sister running frantically toward the tree below her. 

In the distance, her mother is fighting off two boars now. 
The older daughters run up to help.

A third boar, bigger than the other two, runs out of a 
different bush towards Concetta.

CONCETTA
Luigina! Luigee! Help!

Luigina rushes down the hill.

LUIGINA
(Shouting, not sure where 
to)

Papa, come quick!

The boar knocks little Concetta to the ground and continues 
past her in a fiendish frenzy for the basket. 

Luigina grabs her puny pocket knife and runs furiously 
downhill. She loses her balance, tumbling the rest of the way 
and smacks into the rough bark.

She shakes her head and crawls hurriedly around the trunk to 
the basket here she scoops Beatrice out. She runs up hill, 
blanket trailing behind them. The boar is closing in now, she 
shoves the knife in her pocket and runs as fast as she can 
with her baby sister. Beatrice, snug as a bug in her arms, 
smiles up at her.
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LUIGINA (CONT’D)
Beatrice it’s OK I’m here. 

Her mother casts down the last of her boars and runs toward 
the hill with the other kids in tow.

Half way up the hill - The boar is just a few yards behind 
our girls. Luigina places the baby down on a soft patch. The 
animal stops too and grunts at them.

She pulls out her scrimpy knife and turns slowly. Her eyes 
widen, her nostrils flare, all fear seems to have been 
replaced with rage. She takes a deep breath and runs at the 
wild pig, letting out a battle cry.

LUIGINA (CONT’D)
(Wildly)

Ahhhhhhhhh!

She dives at it and tumbles with him down the hill. When they 
stop, she pounces on his back and stabs him in the stomach 
repeatedly.

At this point PAPPA appears, rushes down hill and picks up 
the baby. He hands her over to his oldest daughter and makes 
his way to help Luigina. 

PAPPA
Gesu!

Her mother, having made her way there first, flogs the boar 
on the head with her stick causing Luigina to roll off onto 
the ground. Pappa grabs the wailing animal and applies a 
clean slit to its neck.

Her sisters, her mother, her father - all silent look at the 
girl in shock for a few moments. Finally, they break out into 
cheers of relief.

Luigina, face and neck covered in bloody smears, is still 
pumping with adrenaline. Her chest thumps with deep, succinct 
breaths.

She looks at the animal’s lifeless body and nods with a face 
that suggests “don’t mess with me”.

Concetta jumps on her back from behind and plops kisses all 
over her head. 
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